S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th December 2021. 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Price informed members that unfortunately Mr Smallwood had suffered a fall whilst attending St Marys Church at the weekend, he is currently in hospital and recovering with a new hip.
Members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should send Mr Smallwood a “Get Well” card and its best wishes for a speedy recovery.
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

Public: Mr & Mrs Border (Wootton Park Committee)
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mr J Smallwood, Mr R Williamson, and County Cllr Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th November 2021, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr and Mrs Border, to the meeting and asked them if they had anything they wished to say.

Mr Border explained that he was present to provide members with an update and end of year report on the work which had taken place at Wootton Park.

He firstly thanked the Parish Council for its support over the last year and provided a list of bullet points as follows:

· Next year a Platinum Jubilee event will be held on Friday 3rd June 2022, similar to the previous Picnic on the Park events, he said that it is hoped that local clubs and societies from both North and South Wootton will come together to make an enjoyable event. He asked that the Parish Council spreads the word to encourage people interested to contact him about taking part.
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· From money raised by the Wootton Park “200 Club” some trees have been purchased from Barcham Trees – these will be planted in the New Year.

· The Car Park renovations at Cranmer Avenue have been completed which allowed parking for 32 cars last weekend.

· The dyke has been dug out and paid for by North Wootton Parish Council.
· CCTV has been installed at the Pavilion, with one camera facing the Car Park and the other facing the front of the Pavilion building. 

· The broken footbridge has been rebuilt by the Community Payback Team, with the Parish Councils purchasing the necessary materials.
Mr Border once again thanked the Parish Council for supporting their endeavours.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Mr Border for his report.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

County Councillor Daubney: Mrs Cornwell explained that a short report had been received from Cllr Daubney, she said that the main item was that the County Council have opened a consultation for a Council Tax proposed increase of 2.99%.

Anyone wishing to comment can do so via the NCC Website.
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  
Mr Narborough informed members that an Assets Committee meeting had taken place on Wednesday 1st December 2021, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Allotments - Usage of Pumps in the Water Tanks:   Mr Narborough explained that over the summer he had been approached by a few tenants regarding the use of Water pumps in the Water tanks, he explained that the tenants were using wheelbarrows to transport watering cans full of water back to their plots, which was quite difficult.
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He said that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the situation at length and had felt that the use of Water pumps could be trialled for one year.

Mr Reynolds raised concerns regarding the use of Water pumps and explained that they need to be powered by the use of electricity or a petrol/diesel generator, he felt that with children present at the Allotments this could be dangerous. He also felt that the Water tanks could also be run dry very quickly.

Mrs Banks stated that she is an Allotment Tenant and had never noticed a shortage of water and had felt that it is in plentiful supply.

Mr Jordan asked Cllr Nockolds what the situation is with Water pumps at the Borough Council Allotments.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council does not allow Water pumps due to possible misuse.

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council trial the use of Water pumps for one year, from April 2022 to April 2023, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with three members against, two abstentions and six members in favour, the proposal was carried.
Members agreed that the trial should be monitored carefully.
Review of Allotment Fees:  Mr Narborough explained that the current Allotment Fee of £30.00 per annum had been in place for several years.  He explained that the Allotments are good value and are self-funding – several improvements have been made recently including the new tarmac entrance, the new cockleshell driveways, new replacement water tanks, and hedge cutting.

He stated that members of the Assets Committee had looked at a comparison sheet produced by Mrs Cornwell showing other Allotment Fees which are charged locally. It was suggested that the fee could be increased from between £35.00 and £40.00 per annum, from 2023, with notice sent to all tenants at the renewal time in April 2022.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council increases the Allotment Fee to £40.00 per annum from April 2023, and that one year’s notice is given to tenants in April 2022, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with one member against, all other members were in favour.

Village Hall - Quotes for Portable Screens: Mr Narborough explained that members of the Assets Committee had looked at and discussed some brochures and quotes for screening to hide the chairs and tables at the rear of the Village Hall.
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It was said that the screens are portable, could fold away when not in use, are very sturdy and would not fall over.

Mrs Cornwell stated that since the Assets Committee meeting, she had spoken to Mr Philpot, who had felt that the screens should be wide enough to also cover the sides, however, this would cost an additional £800.00.

Mr Jordan said that this would almost double the cost and felt that as the Parish Council is facing a difficult financial year, screening to the front would suffice.

After further discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council purchases the ESPO partition screens in blue, at a cost of £1,094.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Review of Village Hall Hire Charges: Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the Assets Committee meeting, she had provided all members with a copy of the proposed Village Hall Hire Charges sheet, she stated that the proposed reduced fee of £14.00 per annum for the Pre-School needed to be added.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council increases its Village Hall Hire Charges as outlined by Mrs Cornwell and as per the circulated Hire Charges sheet, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Josh H Harding Academy of Dance:  Mr Narborough informed members that correspondence from a new hirer, Mr Josh Harding had been discussed by the Assets Committee, it was explained that he had requested a reduction in Village Hall fees for the first month in order to set up his Dance School in the Village Hall.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should offer no discount to its fees, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Parish Office - Extension Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that the Building Regulations have now been received and Mr Matt Sturgeon is currently in the process of addressing some additional questions, some of which no longer apply with our smaller plans.

Once Mr Sturgeon has answered the outstanding questions, the plans will make their way through to Mr Malcolm Framingham, the Quantity Surveyor, who will provide everything the Parish Council needs to go out for tender for the work.
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It is thought that the earliest the project will start will be Summer 2022.

Cemetery - Review of Cemetery Fees:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the Assets Committee meeting, she had provided all members with a copy of the proposed Cemetery Fees, it was said that the Cemetery Fees had not been reviewed and increased since 2017.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council increases its Cemetery Fees as outlined by Mrs Cornwell, and as per attached sheet, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Flooding at the Pond:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the issues at the Pond are still ongoing, and unfortunately, after discussions with the Highways Technician it has been confirmed that they cannot agree to private water being discharged into their Highway system, and that the Parish Council will have to look at an alternative solution.
During the discussions, NCC Highways have advised that as the real issue is access to the properties on The Green, their suggestion would be to raise the level of the access road by around 300mm and form a stone bund around the western low side of the pond, this would allow access and hold the water back.
Mrs Cornwell stated that previous contractors have not carried out the best job, and she suggested that the County Council could carry out the work at an estimated cost of £3,000.
As the Parish Councils finances are quite tight, the Highways Technician had suggested that possibly County Cllr Daubney could be contacted and some of his Members Fund be requested to pay for the work.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had spoken to Cllr Daubney about the situation, and he had felt that this would be a good project to support; he agreed to contact and discuss the matter further with the Highways Technician.

Mr Narborough informed members that he had been to look at the pond water levels and said that the surface is currently 1ft from the top, he added that if it starts to rain, the water will possibly rise.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had called the Flood line, however, had found that it doesn’t help with support and advice, it just operates the same as the NCC “Report a Problem” Website – a reply has been received from Mr Selwyn Williams (Highways Technician) stating that NCC Highways have worked with the Parish Council, and as the problem is a private issue, NCC Highways are unable to help.
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After further discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council take up the Highway Technicians advice to raise the level of the access road by around 300mm, and to seek funding from Cllr Daubney’s Members Fund, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 
SWiB- Planting of Wildflowers at the 9-Acre field:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding a suggestion to plant Wildflower plugs at the 9-acre field, it was said that this could be a Community Project with the local schools and various other groups taking part.

Members felt that this was a great idea and would look amazing, Mr Hofmeister proposed in principle that the Parish Council allow the planting of various Wildflower plugs, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

Budget Requests:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the budget requests and stated that the £4,000 for the Pond Drainage had been included, he said that if the request for Cllr Daubney’s Members Funding is not successful then the money would be there.

He added that the Parish Council must continue to be careful with its spending.

Finance
Mr Jordan informed members that the next Finance Committee meeting is scheduled for Wednesday 5th January 2022, when all Parish Councillors will be invited to attend to discuss the budget and accept the Precept.

He said that the Parish Council would have to take into consideration the rise in the National Minimum wage to £9.50 per hour and the increase in National Insurance and Pension contributions.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for November 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Mr Bland explained that along with himself, Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell had attended a meeting on 9th December 2021 at the Town Hall with various members from the Borough Council, the County Council, Cllr Daubney, Mr David Goddard, and members of North Wootton Parish Council to discuss the proposed local housing developments.

He said that the meeting had been interesting, with an apology being received from the Borough Councils Assistant Director of Planning for a clerical error made regarding a delay of three months in placing a County Council objection onto the Planning portal regarding the new Primary Care Centre.
He added that a further meeting would be organised in the New Year.

Mr Price stated that Cllr Stuart Dark, Leader of the Borough Council had handled the meeting very well and had taken back some matters which had been raised, he will respond to us in the New Year.

Mr Wells raised concerns regarding the lack of face-to-face Planning Committee meetings and felt that things could slip through the net.

Mrs Cornwell addressed Mr Wells concerns and said that to avoid this situation, all members of the Planning Committee must carry out site visits prior to making their decision regarding Planning applications.

Finally, Mr Price informed members that at the end of the meeting on 9th December, he had spoken to Mr Ashworth regarding the Neighbourhood Plan.  He had been informed that Mike Burton, Planning Officer at the Borough Council had indicated that there were not too many problems, and a positive response is hoped to be received before Christmas, he added that the Neighbourhood Plan would then run alongside the Local Plan Review to 2036, which will be good news.

Policy   
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there were three items to be discussed later under Confidential Matters at the end of the meeting.
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts stated that Mr Border had kindly provided an update regarding Wootton Park earlier in the meeting but wished to speak regarding the rejuvenation of the Small Children’s Play Area, she was pleased to report that the Grant Application for just under £48,000 from FCC Communities Foundation had been successful.

She stated that it is hoped that installation and completion of the Play area will take place before Easter 2022.

Members agreed that this was great news and would be an excellent asset to Wootton Park.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Play Area project and kindly offered £300 from her Borough Cllr budget towards the venture.
Mrs Gotts reminded members to continue to use the blue tokens at Tesco to vote for additional funding for the project. She stated that between £500 and £1,500 is available from the Tesco community fund grant.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the Car Park renovations are complete and are looking good.

Tree Planting will take place in the New Year with some larger specimen trees already purchased from Barcham Trees, a swamp cypress has been selected for planting in the waterlogged area.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club” and urged anyone who is not a member to join, she said that it is a very worthy cause which does good for Wootton Park.

Mr Bland enquired about the rejuvenation of the Play Area and raised concerns regarding possible vandalism.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the area would not have lighting so would not be particularly attractive for loitering after dark.

Mr Border added that with the installation of the new CCTV system at the Pavilion, there is potential to run a cable down and install CCTV there also at a relatively minor cost.
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Wootton Park Budget Requests: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated Wootton Park Running Costs and the Proposed Budget of £13,030 for 2022/2023, she said that this will be shared between South and North Wootton Parish Councils in the usual way (SWPC 63% and NWPC 37%).
It was said that North Wootton Parish Council have already agreed their share.

Mr Jordan stated once again that the finances for 2022/2023 will be tight and the Parish Council will have to continue to be careful of its spending and adjustments may have to be made.

All members were happy.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding her Borough Councillor Fund and explained that if South Wootton in Bloom wished to apply for funds for a particular project, they would need to submit their bid to her by March 2022.

It was suggested that this fund could be used to help with the Wildflower project at the 9-acre field.
With no questions, all members were happy.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
Norfolk Coast Partnership
November Newsletter



   Info
Church in the Wootton’s
Outdoor Carol Service 23/12/21 at 6pm
              Info 




Village Hall Car Park
Transport East

Public Consultation – Online Survey

     “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
135
Total Energies


108256
S/Lighting Supply – Oct
858.12

136
Total Energies


108257
PO Electric – Nov

  60.80

138
ESPO



108259
VH Gas – Oct

  
  53.33

139
Calvert/Brain/Fraulo

108260
PO Structural Report            1812.00

140
Ben Hornigold


108261
Pond Survey


650.00

141
CPRE



108262
Subs 2021/22

              36.00

142
CGM



108263
Grass Cutting


942.36

143
HMRC



108264
Cont’b Nov


857.62
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143A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 25 Nov 
Cont’b Nov


973.83

143B
Prudential


D/D 25 Nov
AVC



  80.00

143C
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 25 Nov
Salary & Exps – Nov BACS  )

143D
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 25 Nov     Salary Nov- BACS  )            2687.76

143E
R J McIntyre


D/D 25 Nov     Salary – Nov BACS  )

143F
D Philpot


D/D 25 Nov
Salary & Exps –Nov- BACS )

143G
S Wightman


D/D 25 Nov
Wages – Nov - BACS  )        1478.90

143H
Peter Bourner


D/D 25 Nov
Tree Surgery

          1000.00

143I
V & J Knitwear

D/D 25 Nov
Refuse Bags

              33.48

143J
Mr Fysh


D/D 25 Nov
PO & VH Window cleaning
  25.00

143K
Barclays


D/D 25 Nov
A/C Charges

              35.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

144
Total Energies


108265
Street Lighting Supply Nov
967.13

145
Anglian Water  

108266
Allotments 5/9 - 4/12

    4.43
146
Anglian Water


108267
P Office Water 5/9 – 4/12         54.49
147
A10 Pest Control

108268
Allotments – Bait Boxes
  54.00
148
Mr Brights


108269
V Hall Cleaning 1-28 Nov
405.22

149
Anglian Water


108270
V Hall Water 4/9 -3/12
194.51

150
FCC Community Foundation
108271
SW Share Todd Play Equip  2605.68
151
The Play Inspection Co
108272
W/Park Annual Inspection
270.00
152
Jet Reach


108273
Cycle Path Fencing    
          1004.82

153
ECS Computers

108274
Online Backup & Email
171.36
154
K & M Lighting


108275
Street Lighting Maint – Dec
499.19
155
SLCC



108276
M Kirby Subs


144.00
156
Golden Tree Surgeons
108277
W/Park Tree Survey

840.00
157
BCKL&WN


108278
V Hall Premises Licence
180.00
158
Anglian Water


108279
Allotments 17/8 – 16/11
109.26
159
CGM Ltd


108280
Play Equip Insp&Hedge Cut  824.40
160
NCC



108281
Safer Programme Fees
  30.00
161
Viking



108282
Stationery & Stamps

257.62
162
HMRC



108283
Contribution December
803.42
Bank balances as at 30.11.2021
Community Account
      

     
         40,643.56
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             200,000.00
Total                                                                                              £240,643.56
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10. TO CONSIDER EXCLUDING THE PUBLIC AND PRESS FOR ITEM (11) BECAUSE THEIR PRESENCE WOULD BE PREJUDICIAL TO THE PUBLIC INTEREST DUE TO THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2).
Mr Price proposed that the public and press should be excluded for item (11) because their presence would be prejudicial to the public interest due to the confidential nature. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2), this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

With Confidential matters to discuss, Mr Price thanked Mr and Mrs Border and Borough Councillor Mrs Nockolds for attending and they left the meeting.
11. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th January 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
11th January 2022                                                               

     Chairman
-161-

